Public Document Pack



Councillor Malik, Convener; Councillor Imrie, Vice Convener; Councillor Jennifer To: Councillors Depute Provost: Alphonse. Bell. Stewart. the Lesley Dunbar, Greig, Houghton, Hutchison, Macdonald, MacGregor and Mennie; and Mrs Frances Cardno (Parent Representative - Primary Schools/ASN), Reverend Shuna Dicks (Church of Scotland Religious Representative), Mr John Murray (Roman Catholic Religious Representative), Mr Mike Paul (Teacher Representative - Secondary Schools), Mr Madhav Regmi (Third Religious Representative), Mr Rick Sansom (Parent Representative - Secondary / ASN) and Miss Pamela Scott (Teacher Representative - Primary Schools).

> Town House, ABERDEEN, 23 March 2022

SPECIAL EDUCATION OPERATIONAL DELIVERY COMMITTEE

The Members of the EDUCATION OPERATIONAL DELIVERY COMMITTEE are requested to meet in the Council Chamber - Town House on THURSDAY, 31 MARCH 2022 at 2.00pm for a special meeting. This is a hybrid meeting and Members may also attend remotely.

Members of the press and public are not permitted to enter the Town House at this time. The meeting will be webcast and a live stream can be viewed on the Council's website. https://aberdeen.public-i.tv/core/portal/home

FRASER BELL CHIEF OFFICER - GOVERNANCE

BUSINESS

NOTIFICATION OF URGENT BUSINESS

1.1 There are no items of urgent business at this time

DETERMINATION OF EXEMPT BUSINESS

2.1 There are no items of exempt business

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST & TRANSPARENCY STATEMENTS

3.1 <u>Members are requested to intimate any declarations of interest or connections</u>

DEPUTATIONS

4.1 There are no requests for deputation at this time

GENERAL BUSINESS

5.1 <u>COP Event for Children and Young People - OPE/22/068</u> (Pages 3 - 16)

Should you require any further information about this agenda, please contact Stephanie Dunsmuir, email sdunsmuir@aberdeencity.gov.uk

ABERDEEN CITY COUNCIL

COMMITTEE	Education Operational Delivery Committee
DATE	31 March 2022
EXEMPT	No
CONFIDENTIAL	No
REPORT TITLE	COP event for children and young people
REPORT NUMBER	OPE/22/068
DIRECTOR	Rob Polkinghorne
CHIEF OFFICER	Eleanor Sheppard
REPORT AUTHOR	Stuart Craig
TERMS OF REFERENCE	1.1.2

1. PURPOSE OF REPORT

1.1 The Education Operational Delivery Committee (EODC) of 26th January 2022 noted how children and young people across the city were keen to address climate change and instructed the Chief Education Officer and Chief Officer (Strategic Place Planning) to organise an adapted child friendly version of COP 26 for climate change pupil champions from Aberdeen City Schools. This report updates Committee on the findings of the COP event held on the 3rd March.

2. RECOMMENDATIONS

That the Committee:-

- 2.1 note the findings of the COP event held on 3 March 2022;
- 2.2 congratulate and thank our Pupil Climate Change President and Vice Presidents for their commitment to helping the city work towards Net Zero;
- 2.3 instruct the Chief Education Officer to support the establishment of a monthly Pupil Climate Change Group to be chaired by Pupil Climate Change President and Vice Presidents:
- 2.4 instruct the Chief Education Officer to support the Pupil Climate Change President to lead the Pupil Climate Change Group to draft an Action Plan based on the findings of the event on 3 March 2022 and communicate plans with all children and young people across the city;
- 2.5 instruct the Chief Education Officer to support the Pupil Climate Change Group to allocate the £150,000 awarded to the Group at the Council Budget meeting on 7 March 2022 against their Action Plan;
- 2.6 instruct the Chief Education Officer to support the Pupil Climate Change President to report the impact of the £150,000 awarded to the Group within one calendar year; and

2.7 agree to establish a yearly event for secondary young people to help shape city strategy around Net Zero and Climate Change.

3. BACKGROUND

- 3.1.1 The report presented to EODC on 26 January 2022 reported a series of suggestions for change from city school pupils. Suggestions were broadly aligned with four core themes:
 - Environmental improvements
 - More recycling and a reduction in waste
 - Greater investment in clean and renewable energy production
 - Buying local produce and reducing consumption
- 3.1.2 The Committee instructed that a COP event be established in the Town House to help explore the themes raised by young people more fully. Members also requested that the event be presided over by a young person and that this young person be asked to share the thoughts of young people at a special meeting of EODC.
- 3.1.3 The Committee instructed all secondary schools to nominate a City Climate Change president. After pupils were nominated, they were asked to complete a 300-word application explaining their thoughts on the climate emergency and what they would like to see in their city of Aberdeen to improve the local environment. Following a robust application process Charles Turner, from Aberdeen Grammar School, was successfully appointed to the role.
- 3.1.4 Charles will also chair the proposed new monthly Pupil Climate Change Group. Accompanying Charles Turner in his role will be Best Abalaka, Harlaw Academy, and Aurora MacDonald, Aberdeen Grammar School, as Climate Change Vice Presidents. Further details on the appointment of the Pupil Climate Change President are included in Appendix A.

3.2 DEVELOPING THE PROGRAMME

- 3.2.1 After a series of successful Mock COP26 events in December 2021, involving S3 pupils, the programme for 3 March 2022 built on the positive feedback and experiences of this event to create a similar event for senior pupils from across the city.
- 3.2.2 Fifth and sixth-year pupils from Aberdeen secondary schools were invited to take part in this updated Mock COP26 event aimed at developing their leadership skills, ability to work in groups and teamwork, as well as providing a greater understanding of COP26 and the climate emergency. The materials were developed by our partners at Techfest, who adapted a series of materials provided by the Decarbonised Gas Alliance. There was also a look towards the demands and needs that will be debated at COP27 in Egypt.
- 3.2.3 A further aspect of the event was hearing from these senior pupils and what they would like to see in their city of Aberdeen based on the four core themes:

- Environmental improvements
- More recycling and a reduction in waste
- Greater investment in clean and renewable energy production
- Buying local produce and reducing consumption

3.3 FINDINGS FROM THE EVENT

3.3.1 The young people clearly displayed their commitment to Net Zero and desire to be integral to the Council's work to achieve this ambitious target. A full account of the event held on 3 March 2022 is available in Appendix A.

3.4 EVALUATION OF THE DAY

- 3.4.1 Nine schools took part on the day, with thirty-seven pupils involved from across the nine schools. Feedback from the even was very positive with 75% of respondents agreeing or strongly agreeing with the statement: "I enjoyed today's event".
- 3.4.2 The specific feedback from the pupils is contained in Appendix A. Pupils demonstrated a willingness to participate in future events. There was also a desire to provide their feedback regularly to the council regarding their thoughts for their City.
- 3.4.3 In addition to a greater understanding of COP26 and the environmental emergency 68.4% of respondents felt that they had gained a greater understanding of the future skills and jobs that will be available to them when they leave school.

4. FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS

4.1 There are no financial implications. The Pupil Climate Change Group will be established using existing resources. The Group were awarded £150,000 at the Council Budget meeting of 7 March 2022 and will use this resource to implement their Action Plan.

5. LEGAL IMPLICATIONS

5.1 There are no direct legal implications arising from this report

6. MANAGEMENT OF RISK

Category	Risk	Low (L) Medium (M) High (H)	Mitigation
Strategic Risk	Risk of not planning effectively for Net Zero	L	Working in collaboration with young people and enabling them to be heard in decisions which will impact them helps reduce the risk in this area.

Compliance	As we work to become a Child Friendly City there is a risk in not engaging young people in strategic decision making	L	Establishing the monthly Pupil Group will enable us to hear directly from young people and give them a direct opportunity to shape our plans
Operational	Risk of attendance at the group impacting negatively on pupil attendance at lessons	L	Timings will be agreed with the young people and their school to ensure that pupils face no detriment.
Financial	N/A		N/A
Reputational	Risk of not achieving Net Zero	L	The establishment of this Pupil Group will help us better realise our plans
Environment / Climate	Risk of not achieving Net Zero	L	The establishment of this Pupil Group will help us better realise our plans

7. OUTCOMES

COUNCIL DELIVERY PLAN		
Aberdeen City Local Outcome Improvement Plan		
Prosperous People Stretch Outcomes	The proposals within this report support the delivery of Children & Young People Stretch Outcome 7 in the LOIP: Child Friendly City which supports all children to prosper and engage actively with their communities by 2026.	
Prosperous Place Stretch Outcomes	The proposals within this report support the delivery of LOIP Stretch Outcome 14: Addressing climate change by reducing Aberdeen's carbon emissions by 42.5% by 2026 and adapting to the impacts of our changing climate.	
UK and Scottish	The Education (Scotland) Act 1980	
Legislative and Policy Programmes	Duty to provide adequate and efficient education for our area.	
	The Education (Additional Support for Learning) (Scotland) Act 2004	
	Duties regarding meeting the needs of children and young people with additional support needs.	
	 The Equality Act 2010 Duty to ensure we are not discriminating disabled learners 	
	The Standards in Scotland's Schools Etc. Act 2000	

 Raising standards Requirement that education be provided in mainstream schools
The National Improvement Framework
Education Authorities are under a duty to endeavour to secure improvement in the quality of education of school education which is provided in the schools managed by them and to carry out the duty with a view to achieving the strategic priorities set out in the National Improvement Framework.

8. IMPACT ASSESSMENTS

Assessment	Outcome
Impact Assessment	Not required
Data Protection Impact Assessment	Not required

9. BACKGROUND PAPERS

None

10. APPENDICES

Appendix A – COP Event for young people

11. REPORT AUTHOR CONTACT DETAILS

Name	Stuart Craig
Title	Quality Improvement Manager
Email Address	StCraig@aberdeencity.gov.uk
Tel	

This page is intentionally left blank

Appendix A - COP event for children and young people

The Education Operational Delivery Committee instructed the appointment of a young person to preside over a COP event open to senior pupils from across all eleven secondary schools. Nominations were invited from all secondary schools for the post of Pupil Climate Change President. Pupils were nominated from five of our Secondary schools with nominees spread across S3 – S6.

After pupils were nominated, nominees were asked to complete a 300-word application explaining their thoughts on the climate emergency and what they would like to see happen in their city of Aberdeen. A total of eleven applications were received with most being from pupils in S6. Common areas that were raised in the application forms fitted with the four core themes identified in the January Climate Change report, namely: environmental improvements, greater investment in clean and renewable energy production, more recycling and reduction in waste, buying local produce and reducing.

The standard of application was exceptionally high. To ensure a fair and rigorous process, Quality Improvement Manager, Mark Jones, and Quality Improvement Officer, Stuart Craig, selected three candidates for a more formal interview at Marischal College.



Pupil Climate Change president appointment

Charles Turner (at the front of the photograph above), from Aberdeen Grammar School, was successfully appointed to Preside over the COP event and to represent young people as City Climate Change President. In addition to presiding over the event on the 3rd March, Charlie will lead climate change events throughout the year and chair the monthly meetings of the newly established Pupil Climate Change Group.

Accompanying Charles Turner in his role will be Best Abalaka, Harlaw Academy, and Aurora MacDonald, Aberdeen Grammar School, as Climate Change Vice Presidents.

Programme for the 3rd March 2022 COP Event

The event was held in the Town and County Hall within the Town House on 3rd March 2022.

The event saw Charles give his maiden speech to participants at this years' COP event with young people led to explore the issues as either climate witnesses or Fictional Countries.

The afternoon session provided an opportunity for young people to reflect on all they had explored over the morning and consider their priorities for their city of Aberdeen.



3rd March 2022 - Mock Cop 26 Senior Pupil Conference 8.45am: Arrival 9.00am: Opening speech - Councillor Malik & First speech from Pupil Climate President 9.15am: Mock COP26 Opening Talk - Sarah Chew 9.30am: Pupils prepare presentation as Climate witnesses or Fictional Countries 10.00am: Presentation from Climate Witnesses 10.30am: Break 10.45am: Presentation from Fictional Countries 11.15am: Mixed Groups 1 – Climate witnesses from each sector allocated to each country to share specific details and formulate their plan 12.15pm: Lunch 1.00pm: Mixed Groups 1 – Groups formulate plan for their country for each climate witness Mixed Groups 2 – One representative from each country and one from each 1.30pm: climate area in each group to create treaty bargaining to fill gaps in their treaties 2.00pm: Presentations from each country to summaries their treaty and their plans 2.30pm: Set up from Stuart Craig (QiO) - or another council representative - over the City's Climate Change Strategy. Discussion in groups with pupils over their ideas for Aberdeen from a climate emergency and environmental perspective - bearing in mind what they have learned over the day. Finish - Closing remarks from Stuart Craig (QiO), and Closing speech from the 3.00pm: Pupil Climate Change President

Speech from Pupil Climate President:

Thank you Councillor Malik!

I am going to keep this short because I know all of you are super excited to get on with all the really cool activities that are planned for you guys today! My name is Charlie Turner and I have recently been given the immense honour of being chosen to be Aberdeen's First pupil climate change president! I'm sure you all have figured by now I am the MOST Scottish person to have ever walked the earth just because of the deeply Glaswegian accent speaking to you right now. obviously kidding, but I moved to Aberdeen three years ago from Washington DC and I am in S6 at the grammar in town, so I would say I have done a pretty good job at integrating, like how I have now recently discovered that haggis isn't a farm animal that's sacrificed every burns night like everyone told me it was! No, but seriously, when I saw that this opportunity was opening, I thought it would be an amazing chance to get involved in the city that I now call home. So, looking around I realize that a lot of us could be in the same situation.

With many of our parents or people closest to us working in or having worked in oil and gas, a lot of us have seen the ups and downs of the industry. But is this, this industry, is this our future? That question, the question of our future, the question that I know so many of us ask ourselves every day is something that inspired me when I decided to pursue this position. Aberdeen, like all the billboards say, is the oil capital of Europe. We see that every day when our parents wake up and go offshore, or to do analytical monitoring for a drill well in some office in Rubislaw like my sister does, or even just the staff in general who keep the industry going. but this is quickly becoming the way of the past.

Young people see the issues we face. Where will we work? What will we do? And will there even be an inhabitable place to do it? Aberdeen is our city, we are going to inherit it just as our parents did and so too the generation before, but we are different. We are going to work to ensure that there are newer, safer, more independent means of keeping Aberdeen going. We need more green energy positions for hands-on training, more education for the possibility of going into renewable gas and opening new doors for the youth of Aberdeen. We all know the crisis we face, and we also all know the role the co2 from the petroleum that pumps through the veins of this city plays, but we can't just flip a switch and go totally renewable and drive around in solar-powered Tesla's! But it's no secret that we are the ones who are going to bear the weight of the problems the climate is posing. The youngest generations, not only here, but everywhere in the world, must come together to imagine new possibilities, shape our own paths, and remember that at the end of the day, it's just going to be us.

That's why these kinds of events are so important. It gives us young people a chance to talk about our big ideas, our big goals, and what we are going to do with our big, big futures in Aberdeen that I'm so, so sure all of us are going to have. I am confident one day that just as it was in its heyday, everyone in Aberdeen will be able to say they work with hydrogen power, or on a solar farm, or work with wind turbines. Those will be the true glory days of Aberdeen, and it's in our power to make it happen.

I am so, so honoured to have been chosen to represent the voices of all the youth around me who are passionate about climate change. For me, this is such a special position because it's the first time we young people in Aberdeen have a seat at the table, and I just hope I do a good job representing all of you!

So, I am very happy to see everyone in person today, thank God this isn't happening over Zoom, or it wouldn't be as fun! I just want to say a big thanks for making it out here today, and I can't wait to meet all of you as the day goes on!

Thank you!

Feedback on the COP event:

Feedback provided by the pupil participants was overwhelmingly positive. No pupils disagreed with the statement: "I enjoyed this event". Pupils stated that they enjoyed "working with new people" and also found the event to be "informative". The elements of debate with other pupils were a specific area referred to by over 50% of participants. A pupil from Harlaw Academy stated that they:

Had a great time, it really showed me the challenges to do with climate change and how it isn't just a simple solution and why countries struggle to come to agreements.

Pupils expressed for more opportunities to discuss and debate with their peers at other schools. The main takeaway from the event for most pupils was what they learned about other countries and the issues they face about climate change and how these challenges differ from what we face in Scotland. A Bridge of Don Academy pupil stated that:

Solving climate change is more complicated than it seems because you have to take loads of factors into account to make it work for everyone – especially climate refugees.

Our partners at Techfest also produced this report on the event:

Expansion on four core themes from 3rd March 2022 Senior Pupil Focus Groups

Environmental improvements:

Strong opinions were shared on the need to improve cycle lane connectivity from across Aberdeen to the beach and city centre. The young people thought that a safe cycle route from Duthie Park to Union Street could be an area for prioritisation.

There was also a feeling that the number of cycle lanes ought to be increased and that these should be standard on all main roads where safe to do so. Young people feel that cycling infrastructure in general should be improved and that there was still too much focus on cars and the needs of car users. The need for suitable bike storage or lockers was shared as a barrier to active travel and it was felt that more initiatives to encourage cycling would be beneficial. Bike rental schemes were identified as an important area to progress.

The young people fed back that cycle and walking routes are not consistency well-advertised and could be better promoted on the city website. The group felt that these should be easily and clearly accessible from the landing page.

The young people in attendance spoke candidly about the benefits of improving the pedestrian areas of Union Street to improve the health, ambience and atmosphere of the city. There was a feeling that more vegetation is required and that more flowers and trees would help.

Views were expressed about the availability of Public Transport including provision of night buses and a feeling that improving availability at night would help reduce private vehicle. Issues with the application process for free bus passes was raised as an important issue. It was thought that there should be attempts to simplify and promote the provision further across the city.

Issues with the accessibility of information about public transport were also raised. It was thought that clearer information about bus and train times, fares and the mapping of locations would help more residents make better use of public transport.

There was discussion about the potential to open more train lines, and the Deeside and Fraserburgh routes were noted as possible options. It was noted that links outside of the city are better.

The young people supported increasing the provision of charging stations for electric cars.

Greater investment in clean and renewable energy production:

Young people believe that Net Zero goal should be promoted much further and suggested a further promotion of energy efficient lightbulbs. Some young people sought some assurance that all schools and council buildings (including council houses) use energy efficient bulbs. The ability for lights to turn off automatically when rooms are not in use was noted as important in public buildings. The group noted the lack of solar panels on council buildings including schools.

It was thought that consideration should be given to how to encourage business to switch to sustainable resources.

A general promotion of how to use less energy was suggested as an approach to address the issue of rising energy prices with schemes to improve insulation identified as important. The group noted that current Public Health guidance prevented simple measures such as keeping windows and doors closed being utilised but that there would require to be a focussed campaign as restrictions continue to lift to encourage these good habits.

In planning for the medium and longer term, young people thought the city should embrace opportunities for wind turbines and hydropower given our location on the coast. Kinetic energy pavements were also mentioned as an area to explore. The group recognised that this shift to green energy will require investment in better infrastructure to store renewable energy made in Scotland and that this energy

infrastructure should be better/stronger to decrease the impact of storms on energy supply.

The group would welcome carbon capture techniques. They noted a responsibility to conserving biodiversity given that peat bogs in Scotland are huge carbon sinks.

The young people felt that they should be taught more about renewable energy and that there should be a clear focus on ensuring that all young people understand the impact of the climate emergency and why we need to change. The young people thought that this would best be led by young people for young people and are keen to lead this change.

The group welcomed the expansion of the Hydrogen bus fleet and felt strongly that travelling in buses powered by hydrogen with their free bus passes would help reduce emissions.

Buying local produce and reducing consumption:

Young people were keen to ensure that all supermarkets/grocers dispose of any waste correctly – either to be made into compost or animal feed or to charitable organisations and noted the current arrangements in schools.

The group felt that pre-ordering of food on Council premises should take place wherever possible to reduce wastage and unnecessary mass production of food that is not wanted/needed.

Young people are keen to see organic foods made available to them through the school meals service but note the expense. The group suggest that there requires to be a mindset change in how our food is sourced. They believe equal consideration of food miles and CO2 emissions during food production should be considered before they reach our plates/cupboards.

There was widespread agreement that the knowledge and experience of growing your own vegetables should be in place across all schools and the group. The group would also welcome more input during Home Economics to raise awareness of food nutrition and planning meals with cost, health, and a reduction in food waste in mind.

Food miles are a considerable concern for young people and the group suggested that food miles should be included on all food packaging and that this was as important as the nutritional information. The group feel that a sustained focus on buying local is required and that more information on vegetarianism and veganism should be available.

The young people were keenly aware of the widespread use of foodbanks and would be keen to support these more widely and increase their availability.

More recycling and a reduction in waste:

The last two years has seen a dramatic reduction in the amount of paper used in schools and as a result less comments were made about paper recycling. Young people identified the need for more eco printers but noted that the use of printing will continue to be lower than pre-pandemic levels.

The group feel that all plastic packaging should be removed in school canteens and all waste disposed of appropriately and ultimately through bio-waste so that left over food is turned into green energy.

The group would be keen to see the development of a Too Good to Go App and encourage local restaurants and shops to take part to address food waste.

A young person also believed that large cargo ships should explore the use of sails alongside engines. This would potentially reduce the use of fossil fuels.

Summary and next steps

The young people of Aberdeen City are passionate about climate change and want to help drive the Net Zero agenda. The Pupil Climate Change Group will consider this report at its meeting on Tuesday 19th April 2022 at 4.00pm and develop and agree how to prioritise their ideas to support their development of an Action Plan.

Charles Turner (Pupil Climate President)
Stuart Craig (Quality Improvement Officer)

This page is intentionally left blank